SALFORD CITY COUNCIL
19th May, 2010

Meeting commenced:
 

9.30 am.
"
adjourned  
       11.00 am.

      
    reconvened 
11.15 am 

          Ended       
 
1.05 pm fillin "end time" 
PRESENT:
Mr. R. Lightup (Mayor) - in the Chair fillin "line 1" 

Councillors Ainsworth, Antrobus, Balkind, Boshell, Bramer-Kelly, Brocklehurst, Burgoyne, Cheetham, Coen, Collinson, Compton, Connor, Cooke, Cullen, Dawson, Devine, Dobbs, Drake, Ferguson, Karen Garrido, Robin Garrido, Heywood, Hill, Hinds, Houlton, Humphreys, Jolley, Jones, Kean, King, Lancaster, Lea, Lindley, Loveday, MacDonald, McIntyre,   Mashiter, Merry, Mold, Morris, Mullen, Murphy, O'Neill, Owen, Pennington, Potter, Ryan, Smyth, Taylor, Tope, Leslie Turner, Nicky Turner, Warmisham, Warner and Ronnie Wilson  fillin "other names" 
78.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Clague, Davies, Dirir and George Wilson.
79.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no interests declared.
80.
MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 17TH MARCH, 2010

The minutes of the meeting held on 17th March, 2010, were approved as a correct record.
81.
RECEIPT PETITIONS/COMMUNICATION
	Petition
	Councillor
	Directorate

	Request for waste disposal facilities in Hardcroft and Higson Avenue, Eccles


	 Mullen 
	Environment Directorate

	Petition against mobile street traders on Chatsworth Street, Eccles

	Cullen
	Environment Directorate

	Petition objecting to the removal of the Dorning Street Nature Garden


	Robin Garrido
	Children's Services Directorate

	Petition regarding boundary fencing in Carrington Street, Swinton
	 Lea
	Sustainable Regeneration

	Petition requesting additional speed humps, road signs and road markings in the Brindleheath area of the City 
	 Murphy
	Sustainable Regeneration


82.
THE RESULT OF THE PARLIAMENTARY AND LOCAL ELECTIONS 2010

The Acting Returning Officer reported on the outcome of the Parliamentary Election for the Salford and Eccles and Worsley and Eccles South constituencies in which Hazel Ann Blears and Barbara Mary Keeley had been elected as the MP for the said constituencies.    The Returning Officer also reported on the outcome of the local elections held on the 6th May, 2010 in which the following Councillors were elected for the following Wards.
	Ward
	Member

	Cadishead
	Christine Hudson

	Irlam
	Roger Jones

	Winton
	Margaret Ann Morris

	Barton
	David Henry Jolly

	Eccles
	John Desmond Cullen

	Swinton South
	Howard Saul  Balkind

	Pendlebury
	Bernard James Lea

	Swinton North
	Charles William Victor Hinds

	Worsley
	Graham Compton

	Walkden South
	Leslie Turner

	Walkden North
	Adrian Brocklehurst

	Little Hulton
	Eric Burgoyne

	Boothstown and Ellenbrook
	Jillian Rose Collington

	Kersal
	Ann-Marie Humphries

	Broughton
	John Merry

	Ordsall
	Alan Lewis Clague

	Langworthy
	John David Warmisham

	Irwell Riverside
	Matt Mold

	Claremont
	Sareda Dirir

	Weaste and Seedley
	Ronnie Wilson



It was noted that all the members elected would retire in May 2014.   

The Leader of each political group and other members of the Council including the Mayor congratulated all persons on being elected to the City Council and paid tribute to those that were no longer with the City Council  through resignation or former Councillors that  had been unsuccessful during the election.    Members thanked the Returning Officer and her staff for the way in which the election campaigns had been managed and operated by her service.

RESOLVED:
THAT the matter be noted.

83.
APPOINTMENT OF THE LEADER OF THE COUNCIL


In accordance with the Local Government Public Involvement in Health Act 2009 the City Council appointed Councillor John Merry as Leader of the Council for a 4 year period ending in May 2014.   

 In so doing the Council Constitution was amended to take account of the fact that the City Council was making an appointment as a “strong leader”, under which the said person would therefore appoint a Cabinet to manage the business of the City Council consisting of at least two but not more than nine members, one member of which would be the Deputy Leader.

RESOLVED:
THAT the appointment be approved and that the Constitution be amended accordingly.
84.
NOTIFICATION OF CABINET 

Councillor John Merry, the Leader of the Council notified that with effect from the 19th May, 2010 and until further notice the following Councillors would act as the Council's Executive (Cabinet) in accordance with the Local Government Act 2000 together with the following members who had also act as  Executive Support to Cabinet members.    He also indicated that as Leader of the Council he would undertake to answer questions at Council on the following matters.  Communications and Marketing, Performance, Policy, Regeneration, Strategic Overview and AGMA.    

He further stated that Councillor David Lancaster would act as Deputy Leader and as Lead Member for Community Safety and Asset Management. Councillor Lancaster would answer questions to Council in respect of the following matters, Community Safety, Crime and Disorder, Electoral Matters, Asset Management, Service Reviews, targets and pledges.   

 Councillor Merry announced that the following members would be appointed as Cabinet and Executive Support Members with the undermentioned portfolio.   

	
Portfolio
	Lead Member
	Executive Support Member

	Lead Member for Health and Adult Social Care
	Councillor Warmisham
	Councillor Ferguson

	Children's Services
	Councillor Morris
	Councillor Potter

	Cultural and Leisure
	Councillor Warner
	Councillor Coen

	Customer and Support Services (Implementation of the Gershon Report)
	Councillor Hinds 
	Councillor Mullen

	Environment
	Councillor Murphy
	Councillor Smyth

	Housing
	Councillor Connor
	Councillor McIntyre

	Neighbourhoods (Asylum Seekers and Refugees)
	Councillor Boshell
	Councillor Ryan

	Planning and Town Twinning
	Councillor Antrobus
	Councillor Mashiter



RESOLVED:
THAT it be agreed that the abovementioned appointments be noted.
85.
MEMBERSHIP COMMITTEES AND PANELS ETC. FOR THE MUNICIPAL YEAR 2010/11 INCLUDING THE APPOINTMENT OF CHAIRS AND DEPUTY CHAIRS

Members gave consideration to the discussions and outcomes of the Selection Committee regarding the appointments in relation to committee panels etc., for the Municipal year 2010/11 including the appointment of Chairs and Deputy Chairs.    

 In consideration of this matter the Council again debated the matter of proportionality in relation to the appointments being considered.

RESOLVED:
THAT the appointments as detailed in Appendix A of these minutes be approved.


(Councillor Ainsworth asked for his vote to be recorded against this decision)
86.
APPOINTMENT TO OUTSIDE BODIES 2010/11

Members gave consideration to the appointment of outside bodies for 2010/11; these included the Joint Authorities and other Association of Greater Manchester Authority related bodies.     Members of the opposition parties gave notice of their appointees to the Joint authorities 


Various amendments were moved a number of amendments in relation to the information submitted to Council which were put to the vote and upon a show hands declared lost. Excepting these which directly applied to opposition seats on outside bodies, which were approved and contained within appendix B

RESOLVED:
THAT the appointments as detailed in Appendix B to these minutes be approved and adopted.   

87.
QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS TO LEAD MEMBERS

(A)
Councillor Merry, Leader of the Council

The following questions were asked.

Councillor Cooke asked what support the Council was providing to LGBT week action they were taking to prevent discrimination to minority groups etc.   


Councillor MacDonald asked a question regarding the possible closure of Salford Magistrates' Court and asked if any information had been received in respect of this matter.


Councillor Karen Garrido asked a question regarding an update relating to the purchase of the Willows Stadium.

Councillor Collinson asked a question relating to information which had been circulated during the election by the Labour Party in relation to the Surestart programme which had been retained by the Coalition Government.   

Councillor Owen asked when a meeting was to be arranged in relation to the Salford Stadium following an announcement which he had heard on TV.   

In reply Councillor Merry commented as follows:-

· that the Council had made a commitment with the support of Councillor Hinds to fly the rainbow flag to support the LGBT week and was vehemently opposed to any bullying or discrimination that occurred to any minority group in the City.

· in response to Councillor Collinson, he indicated that there were changes to the Surestart Programme which would reduce services to the community and the impact was also linked to the top-up on nursery fees which were proposed by the Coalition Government.
· with regard to the purchase of the Willows he indicated that an ongoing briefing had been provided to opposition parties and the action was necessary to safeguard the interests of the City Council. 
·  He further reiterated that the stadium was a community stadium and there were ongoing discussions with other potential users.  


The following comments were then made.

Councillor Cook recognised the work being done by the Council to support the LGBT 


Group but expressed his concern about what appeared to be lack of strategic direction 


indicating there should be a concentrated strategic effort to support this group in the 
City.   


Councillor Karen Garrido commented with regards to the assurances which had 

been provided by the Prime Minister in relation to the Surestart Service and the role of 

Heath Visitors in providing services for children.


She further commented that she fully supported Surestart and indicated that it needed 
to work more efficiently, being health led to provide an improved and enhanced service 
which had been indicated in the Government's programme. 

She also indicated that the Conservative Group were taking no further part in the 


purchase or negotiation discussions relating to the Willows Stadium.  

She also stated that in her view Councillor Warmisham should not accept a position in 
the new Cabinet.   


Councillor Owen commented about his concern about leaks in the press relating to the 


Community Stadium and reiterated his request for a further clarification in relation to the 

way the stadium linked with the Salford Reds Rugby League Football Club.    

Councillor Lancaster commented regarding the review of Court House facilities and 


indicated he was setting up a working group to enable support for court services to be 


retained within the City and he indicated that he was not in favour of a joint 


Approach with Manchester. He would be calling a meeting between the MP's and the 


Court Service to enable the Council to put forward its case to retain court services within 


the City of Salford.  

Councillor MacDonald indicated that he welcomed the comments of Councillor 
Lancaster in respect of court provision within the City.  

 Councillor Lindley commented the Conservatives were clear on maternity provision 
and local decision making was a priority of the Coalition Government on health issues.   
Councillor 
Morris indicated that the maternity provision in Salford related to clinical 
issues 
and the provision of appropriate services on site which would enable a full 
maternity unit to be supported.  

Various members commented on the work of the LGTB Group in the City 


 In response Councillor Merry made the following comments.   

 He welcomed all Members' support for the work of the LGBT Group within the City.

  He commented that in relation to maternity provision at Salford Royal an all party 
campaign had lost the battle to retain services but would be 
supported the retention of 
services in the hospital to provide a full maternity provision, should an opportunity be 
made available  with current clinical support. 

   He commented further on the decision of the Conservative Group's take no further 
part in the discussions in relation to the negotiations regarding the Stadium.

(b)
Councillor Lancaster, Deputy Leader

The following question was asked by Councillor Owen regard had 


there been any reports of fraud in the recent elections in the City.  

 The Returning Officer and Councillor Lancaster indicated there had been no reports of 
fraudulent activity during the general and local elections held in the City.   

 Councillor Cooke raised a question regarding the proposed meeting with the 
Magistrates' Court which Councillor Lancaster indicated that following any discussions 
he would inform all members of any relevant information.

(c)
Councillor Connor, Lead Member for Housing

Councillor MacDonald asked the question regarding the development of new council 


houses and asked who would be managing the provision.   Councillor Connor replied 


that the management of new council houses had not yet been determined and it would 


be announced in the near future.

(d)
Councillor Antrobus, Lead Member for Planning

The following questions were asked.  

 Councillor Lindley commented on the Coalition Government decision to not continue 
with the Regional Spatial Strategy and asked if Councillor Antrobus supported this 
move.  

 Councillor Cheetham asked about flooding in Boothstown and indicated he was 
awaiting a report for a substantial length of time with 
regard to action or proposals to 
negate the impact of flooding in this area.  

 Councillor Karen Garrido asked the Lead Member to visit Worsley roundabout to 
inspect the surface repairs which had been carried out recently.    

 Councillor Robin Garrido asked when the all-red scheme on the East Lancashire Road 
would be implemented.    


Councillor Collinson asked when the report would be made available regarding the 


petition relating to the Standfield Shopping Centre in the Boothstown area and if 

information would be available for the community committee.  

 In response Councillor Antrobus made the following comments.
· with regard to the flooding in Boothstown this was an issue for United Utilities and this matter had been raised with them on a number of occasions and he agreed he would investigate this at the earliest opportunity and ensure that information could be provided to Councillor Cheetham.

· he indicated that he would make arrangements to inspect the roundabout at Worsley 
· he indicated that with regard to the all-red scheme on the East Lancashire Road he was in support of this but there were additional costs that he was awaiting for a decision from the ITA as they had indicated previously that they were not prepared to support the programme.
· with regard to the question raised by Councillor Collinson he indicated that information would be available for Ward councillors in respect of considerations relating to the petition which had been submitted.
· in response to Councillor Lindley Councillor Antrobus expressed concern that the decision to choose to continue with the Regional Spatial Strategy could have potential impacts on major highway investment and greenfield sites across not only Salford but the region.
The following comments were then made.
Councillor Bramer-Kelly commented on the problems with Rolumac in Cadishead
 Councillor Cheetham commented that he accepted that the flooding problem was the responsibility of United Utilities but was frustrated in the lack of action taken by them and the Council to resolve the situation.  
Councillor Robin Garrido commented on the previous statement by the Lead Member for Planning in relation to the East Lancashire Road scheme and the position taken by the ITA regarding funding issues.   
 Councillor Collinson commented that she needed information relating to the Standfield Shopping Centre by no later than 26th May.  
In response Councillor Antrobus made the following comments.  He indicated that he  would attempt to ensure that information was provided to Councillor Collinson as near to the date as possible and he would work with Councillor Cheetham and all parties to find a solution to the ongoing issue of flooding in Boothstown.    
(e)
Councillor Smyth, Lead Member for Service Development/Neighbourhood 
Management
No questions asked nor comments made.
(f)
Councillor Warmisham, Lead Member for Children's Services
Councillor Cullen asked if the Lead Member was concerned by recent statements relating to changes in funding relating to school provision and the impact that would have with regard the provision of 21st century education in the City.  In response Councillor Warmisham stated that all members should be alarmed and concerned at any cuts in expenditure with regard to education proposed by the future Coalition Government.
The following comments were then made.
Councillor Karen Garrido commented on the need to ensure that there was ongoing provision for the removal of economic barriers in relation to people attending university and indicated her support for the Conservatives to continue to support applications from deprived communities and poorer families to enable children and adults to attend universities.   
Councillor Merry commented that the LGA Children and Young Persons' Group he would be supporting the non-removal of capital funding from education provision for 16+ and for provision to remain within Local Authority control. 
 In response Councillor Warmisham welcomed the comments made by members of the City Council.
(g)
Councillor Warner, Lead Member for Culture and Support
Councillor Cooke asked how much would be an acceptable loss on the ice rink 2010.   Councillor Merry in response indicated that this detail was contained within the report which had been submitted and was available to all members.
(h)
Councillor Hinds
Councillor Karen Garrido referred to a recent decision made by the Lead Member and asked if all provision was being made to maximise space and reduce costs within the Authority.   

Councillor Owen asked any information on the Rate Settlement Grant for 2011 had been received 

Councillor Lancaster indicated he would be happy to meet Councillor Garrido in respect of this matter and indicated that the forthcoming asset management plan would demonstrate a better use of space standards by Council offices within the Council estate.
Councillor Hinds responded that no information on future public expenditure was known at this time 
(i)
Councillor Murphy, Environment Directorate
No questions asked nor comments made.

87.
QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS ON THE DISCHARGE OF FUNCTIONS

(a)
Passenger Transport

Councillor Lancaster asked if Councillor MacDonald had any further information with regard to the Eccles Railway Station Booking Office and in response Councillor MacDonald indicated it would take this matter up and report back to Councillor Lancaster.

(b)
Police

(c)
Waste Disposal

(d)
Fire and Rescue

(e)
Outside Bodies


No questions asked nor comments made.
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